May 17, 2003

Dr. Alan Lloyd, Chair
Air Resources Board

1001 I Street, 23rd Floor

Sacramento, CA 95814
Dear Dr. Lloyd –

I own a Rav4EV, and for a few more months I am also an EV1 lessee.  It excites me as much as it saddens me that in my garage are parked a significant percentage of all production battery electric vehicles ever produced.

I attended the California Air Resources Board hearing on March 27, 2003, and the follow-up meeting in April 2003.  I did not testify in March because I found it intimidating and uncomfortable to attempt to make a compelling, valid point within the three-minute constraint that was imposed on public testimony.  Like the rest of the concerned public in attendance -- but unlike the board members, the CARB staff, and the automotive lobbyists -- I was in attendance at these meetings at my own inconvenience and expense.  The testimony from the paid auto industry lobbyists went mostly unchecked, while the testimony from those of us who were there for no financial gain was cut short almost without exception.  This is not a reasonable way to balance public opinion with industry lobbying.

Here are some issues that I wanted to share with the CARB during testimony.

In your position as Chairman of the CARB, you have stated several times that it would be best to allow the automobile industry to decide what technology it would like to use to meet the Zero Emissions Vehicle Mandate.  Their choice -- and yours -- is obvious:  The hydrogen fuel cell.  The industry that so desperately wants to continue building gasoline vehicles has now been allowed to choose which technology would be most effective in making gasoline vehicles obsolete.

The industry that just convinced the CARB that it foresees a viable market for astronomically expensive, inefficient, no-fueling-infrastructure FCVs is the same industry that views the efficient, easy-to-refuel BEVs as non-marketable.  This is the same industry that claimed bankruptcy would be the only result of enforcement of the original CAFE standards.  The same industry that claimed unleaded gasoline would put carmakers out of business.  The same industry that insisted that airbags and catalytic converters would price vehicle out of consumers’ reach.  An industry that has such a dismal track record of forecasting the viability and affordability of past solutions to pollution and safety concerns should not be counted on to pick the technology that will generate a mass-market ZEV.

I think we would all like to see FCV technology come down in price to that of current BEV technology.  We would like to see FCVs demonstrate the simplicity and reliability of BEVs.  We would like FCVs to have the range and convenient home refueling option of BEVs.  We would like FCVs to have the performance of BEVs.  We would like the availability of hydrogen fuel to match the ubiquitous electricity infrastructure.  We would like to have hydrogen that is cost-competitive with electricity.  We would like to have fuel cells that are as energy efficient as batteries.  But we do not.  And we will not for the foreseeable future.  What we do have is low cost, simple, reliable, easy-and-cheap-to-fuel, high performance zero emission vehicles right now – and they run on batteries, not hydrogen.

By choosing FCVs as the Holy Grail of the undetermined future, we are forsaking BEV technology that is available today.  Battery electrics are effective vehicles here and now, while the “hydrogen economy” may never happen.  But CARB has now swept BEVs under the rug on the insistence of the auto industry that BEVs are “too expensive to build, and too difficult to refuel.”  The auto industry has now convinced CARB that instead of building vehicles with a solid track record, it would be a better choice to pretend to want to build vehicles that are orders of magnitude more expensive, more complicated, and have in effect no fueling infrastructure.  Allowing the auto industry to meet the ZEV mandate on their own terms is akin to allowing Ferrari owners to set the speed limits.  We have had quick-charge technology for many years, and today we have high-density batteries.  Why not just build the cheap, effective, desirable BEVs for which we have the technology today, instead of betting the future of air quality and oil dependence on something that is still so far out of reach?

The latest amendments to the ZEV mandate have resulted in the elimination of available ZEVs today.  What went wrong?  All production BEVs are now orphaned; all BEV production has stopped.  How can the current amendments be considered “an effective path toward zero” if there are no ZEVs being produced for the public to drive?  Many of us who replaced our gasoline vehicles with GM EV1s are now being forced to purchase another gasoline vehicle to replace the perfectly functional EV1s that are being taken out of service in California.  We are going backwards, away from the goal of zero emissions.  The auto industry could build BEVs when it thought it had to, but now the industry has found yet another perfect delay tactic:  Promise a vehicle that appears “green,” is not expected to be in production for 10 or 20 years, and that will eventually be considered too expensive, too complicated, too inefficient and too difficult to refuel.  Due to the latest amendments, the original and effective ZEV mandate that gave us our first and only ZEVs is today responsible for taking those same vehicles off the road.  Those disappearing ZEVs are necessarily being replaced with gasoline-burning vehicles. I ask again:  What went wrong?

Respectfully submitted,

Darell Dickey
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